CABINET
8th April, 2008

Meeting commenced:
10.00 a.m.
"
ended:
10.35 a.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Merry - in the Chair

Councillors Hinds, Lancaster, M. Lea, Mann, Joe Murphy, Warmisham and Warner

(Councillor Potter (Executive Support Member) and Councillor K. Garrido were also in attendance)

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Antrobus and Connor.

2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared.

3.
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 26th March, 2008, were approved as a correct record.

4.
ANNUAL AUDIT INSPECTION LETTER

Cabinet received the annual audit inspection letter  Clive Portman of the Audit Commission  presented to the Cabinet, the key messages of the 2008 Annual Audit and Inspection which were as follows:-

· The Council had maintained its three star status under the comprehensive performance assessment and the direction of travel judgement was that the Council was “improving well” stating  that
 “the Council had improved in most priority areas overall indicators and performance had improved well compared to other Councils in the past year.  Environmental Services, including recycling and composting had improved has had the timeliness of processing housing benefit claims.  The improved performance in Environmental Services and Benefits was significant as these were areas which had declined in the previous year.  Housing Services, including the time limit of completion of urgent repairs and rent collection continued to perform well compared to other authorities.  There had been significant improvements in relation to educational attainment, with the Council being the second most improved authority nationally.  Services for older people, particularly the provision of support to live independently at home continued to perform strongly.  By working efficiently with its partners the Council was making an effective contribution to wider community outcomes.  Partnership working was a strength.  The Council continued to make good progress in securing inward investment and in regeneration the local economy and could demonstrate success in this area.  The Council was well managed and has good capacity to deliver its future improvement plans”.

The report also identified action needed by the Council.

· To carefully monitor and manage the Housing Revenue Account to ensure that the Council meets its statutory financial responsibilities and maintains an appropriate level of balances in the future.
· Ensure plans to eradicate school budget deficits are robust and that these were being delivered in practice.

· Further progress needed to be made on the recommendations in the joint area review of 2006, in respect of looked after children and safeguarding issues.

· To continue to make further improvements to Council Tax collection rates.

· Monitor and implement the action plan for the improvement in social needs transport which would require monitoring at partnership level in addition to the Council.

Members commented on the content of the report and the work of the Directorate in securing such a positive outcome in respect of the Council’s performance.  Members thanked Mr Portman for the detailed presentation and the work he had done with the Council in respect of the Annual Audit and Inspection 

RESOLVED:
THAT the content of the letter be received and be circulated to all Members of the Council for information.

5.
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY/ANNUAL INVESTMENT STRATEGY2008/09

The Lead Member for Customer and Support Services submitted the Treasury Management Strategy for 2008/09 which detailed the expected activities of the Treasury function for the coming financial year. 

 The production and submission to the Council was a requirement of the CIPFA Code of Practice and Treasury Management as adopted by the Council on 20th March, 2002.  The Annual Investment Strategy was a separate document required under Local Government Act 2003.  Draft regulations had been published with lower options for the  Policy for the Calculation of Minimum Revenue Provision these require local authorities to determine their policy for the coming financial year prior to the start of the year.  It was usual and informative to consider these three strategies simultaneously.


RESOLVED:
THAT insofar as the Cabinet are concerned the Treasury Management Strategy, Annual Investment Strategy and Policy for the Calculation and Minimum Revenue Provision for 2008/09 as outlined in the report submitted be referred matter be referred to Council for formal adoption.
6.
APPOINTMENT OF STRATEGIC DIRECTOR FOR SUSTAINABLE REGENERATION

The Chief Executive submitted a report requesting Cabinet to agree to the recruitment and selection arrangements for the appointment of the post of Strategic Director for  Sustainable Regeneration.


RESOLVED:
THAT the process as detailed in the report now submitted be approved and adopted subject to the Appointment Panel comprising of the Leader, Deputy Leader, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, Lead Member  for Housing, Lead Member for Planning and that following consultation with the Chief Executive the Leader and the Deputy Leader agree the details and practical arrangements for the recruitment process.
7.
SCRUTINY QUARTERLY REPORT DECEMBER, 2007 - FEBRUARY, 2008

Cabinet received the quarterly report for Overview and Scrutiny for matters they had considered during December, 2007 to 2008.  The report informed Cabinet and matters considered by Overview and Scrutiny Committees during the above period.  Issues considered were:-

· ICT Implementation of Enterprise XP

· Attendance Management Schemes 

· Disability Equality Schemes - Annual Report 

· Parks for People Strategy

· Allotments in Salford - Green Paper Discussion Document

· Neighbourhood Management 

· Midwife Led Unit 

· Development of a Local LINK 

· Equitable Access to GPs

· Scrutiny Report and Major Adaptation Service 

· BSF/PFI Update 

· Annual Performance Assessment of Services for Children and Young People 

· Transition from Children to Adult Services 

· Respect and Behaviour 

· Regeneration - City Tour 

· Housing Market Renewal Programme 

· New Local Housing Agreement 


Councillor Dawson attended for this item and spoke about the specific areas of work which had been covered by Overview and Scrutiny Members.  Members of Cabinet commented on the issues which had been arisen and noted the action that Scrutiny had recommended.


RESOLVED:
THAT Overview and Scrutiny be thanked for their report.

8.
TRANSFER OF THE MANAGEMENT OF COMMUNITY CENTRES TO SALFORD COMMUNITY LEISURE 

The Lead Member for Neighbourhoods submitted a report containing details of proposals to transfer the management of 11 Community Centres to Salford Community Leisure with effect from 1st May, 2008.  

The report indicated that this proposal had been carried out following consultation with Community Centre Management Committees and all staff involved with the delivery of community centre activity.  The report indicated that the transfer  interest of the future development of Community Centres to create a more innovative use of community centres and  enhancing services to local communities.  

Members commented on the proposal and the potential impact and the need for further detailed investigation in respect of other community use buildings within the City.


RESOLVED:
THAT approval be given for the transfer of the management of the 11 Community Centres indicated in the report now submitted to Salford Community Leisure to take place with effect from 1st May, 2008. 
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